



Westbury-sub-Mendip Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at the Village Hall

Wednesday 18th May 2016
Present: Cllr  Tony Shepherd (Chairman), 17 members of the public

In attendance: Mark Smith (Clerk)

1. Apologies for absence.   Peter Bright, Bob and Lyn Dolby
2. Minutes of the Parish Meeting of 15/04/15. The minutes were approved by the meeting.
3. Parish Council Chairman’s Report.  Cllr Shepherd reported on:
3.1. A new footway has been created on the A371 from the Pub to Crow Lane. The south side footway on the A371 from the Church to the village shop has been widened to allow two to walk abreast. A ‘virtual footway’ has been painted at Mortar Pits. These safety improvements had been proposed by the Parish Council and supported by the County Council through the ‘Small Improvements Scheme’.

3.2. Parking issues in Westbury are under review, particularly in School Hill and The Square and in Stoneleigh. A meeting between Mendip DC, Aster Homes, and the Parish Council is being arranged to address the Stoneleigh issues.

3.3. Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs) are regularly placed for two week periods at the eastern and western A371 entrances to the village. The percentage of speeding traffic is high enough to warrant further monitoring and consideration of options to reduce speed. The Parish Council is lobbying for action with the County Council.

3.4. The Parish ‘Emergency Plan’ has been updated by a group of volunteers led by Cllr Reece and will be put on the village website.

3.5. A protocol has been agreed for up to 5 events a year plus Christmas Tree lights to be held on the land east of Court House Farm and it’s immediate garden. The Covenant establishing this protocol will be transferred with ownership of Court House Farm in perpetuity. Requests for use of the land for an event should be made initially to the Parish Council Clerk.
3.6. At a resident’s request the Parish Council arranged the erection of a street sign at Broadhay. The repair of the Stancombe Lane street sign is still being pursued with Mendip DC. The Parish Council is requesting from the County Highways an unloading bay to be painted on the road outside the village hall.

3.7. The Parish Council supported all planning applications in the parish except for two, and a third at the site referred to as ‘The Hollow’ in Old Ditch.

3.8. After many years of frozen Precept and reduction in reserves, the Parish Council raised the Precept for 2016/17 by £4.20 per annum for the central Band ‘D’ Council Tax house. This increase will allow for the costs of refurbishing assets such as the Railway Canopy, and will support those Neighbourhood Plan costs and Transparency Code costs that cannot be grant funded.

3.9. The Parish Council welcomed the new proprietors of the Westbury Inn, and supports the Community run village shop, and congratulates the Robert Glanvile Playing Field Trust for the creation of the all weather playing surface.

3.10. Nick Mayor was thanked for his work in the volunteer role of Parish Paths Liaison Officer.

3.11. The Clerk was thanked for his work.
3.12. All Councillors were thanked for giving of their time and efforts. Cllr Bateman had been welcomed onto the Council during the year following the co-option process for a vacant seat.

Q. A resident asked what the Transparency Code was?

A. Cllr Shepherd explained that it was a government regulation effective from 2015 that required parish council documentation to be made available on a website. It would also lead to the discontinuing of external audit for small councils, to be replaced by the documentation being available on-line.
4. County Councillor’s Report

No report received
5. District Councillor’s Report
District Councillor Ros Wyke reported that:

The last year has seen Mendip District Council consolidate its policy of outsourcing and re procured the bulk of the administrative activity with four other councils .These were not nearby councils, and it is seen as an innovative project.

This was in addition to the leasing for 50 years the district’s 4 leisure centres to Fusion, a predominantly South-east leisure company. They also partnered with other Somerset councils their legal, development control services and waste services.

A total of nearly 9m of the 12.6m non pass through spend is now outsourced.

The recent budget has confirmed by 2019/20, all central governments’ local government funding will end and Mendip will be dependant for funding on Council Tax and a share of Business Rates. In response MDC are actively encouraging both housing and new business development and looking for other commercial/revenue generating opportunities.

The Council has significantly shrunk its staff and with home working too, space has been freed and a number of public organisations have moved onto the site including the police, social services, citizen’s advice bureau etc.….this is known as the SHAPE hub.

The recently agreed Enterprise Area at the Bath & West grounds will enable the District to compete with the Government sponsored enterprise zones in the south west. These areas will give fast track planning and business rate free opportunities to attract new business.

Mendip has historically has had high numbers of rough sleepers and officers have worked hard on an imaginative farm based scheme and have successfully supported individuals back into society.

Mendip is the responsible authority for Council Tax collection and has set the outsource company Capita challenging collection targets. The use of bailiffs have challenged by Councillors, especially following a Children Society report ‘the Wolf at the Door’ that commented on the impact of bailiffs on children. I am glad to say that improvements have been made and MDC’s higher than the norm bailiff case numbers have dropped while the domestic collection rate has improved!

She has had a busy year, in addition to learning the ropes and considerable amount of training, she has been a member of Scrutiny committee, a planning committee substitute and most importantly supported individuals with a range of issues including planning, pop up traveller encampments, enforcement and housing.
Q. A resident asked when Superfast Broadband would be available?

A. Cllr Wyke said there were no promises, but BT were talking about mid-June as a possible delivery date.
Q. Residents asked if jobs had been lost owing to outsourcing, and whether the Outsourcers could be trusted?

A. Cllr Wyke said that the number of jobs on the Shepton site had remained static, though the employers had changed. Good Contract Management would be the key to maintaining probity.

Q. Residents asked if Planning was outsourced, and why Searches were taking so long?

A. Cllr Wyke said that Planning was not outsourced, though Building Control was now a county wide partnership. Searches would be outsourced, and the transition was one cause, along with staff leave, for the current delays. The handover date had been brought forward to mitigate the problem. 

Q. A resident asked how a 50 year contract for leisure services could be justified?

A. Cllr Wke said that leasure provision was not a statutory duty. The 50 year contract had been agreed to allow Fusion to borrow to invest in facilities.
6. Village Hall – Nick Mayor reported in Peter Bright’s absence.
The hall had been used by many community groups, including Tea and Toys, Active westbury, the Art Club, a Jewellery group and many others.

An access ramp had been created at the hall entrance.

Interior LED Floodlights had been installed, and were appreciated by Active Westbury and the Art group.

The Film showings had audiences of between 27 and 63 people.

The Puppet show had a large audience which covered all costs, so there had been no need to take up the Parish Council’s grant to cover any loss.

Thanks were given to all those who helped clean and run the hall.

Future aspirations were to refurbish the kitchen, increase storage, and redecorate the hall interior.

7. Robert Glanvile Playing Field Committee.    Alison Cole, the Chairman of the Playing Field Committee, thanked all those who contributed to the upkeep and the fundraising for the all weather surface.
A 100 Club had been started.

The all weather surface was being laid this week, and would need time to cure.

Booking would be through the shop.

The County Council had ceased to mow the field, because the school was not using it. Alternative funding of around £1,500 pa would be needed to take on this task.

8. Neighbourhood Plan Report
Cllr Shepherd presented the report:

Preamble

The historic environment of Westbury-sub-Mendip is a rich and diverse part of our heritage.  Man has lived in Westbury-sub-Mendip since the Stone Ages.  More recently since WWII the community has grown on average by 4 homes a year.  The village is characterised by individual or very small housing developments with open areas within the built up areas: together with the AONB the levels and moors and the green space between the neighbouring communities.  Some of the village facilities are in need of renewal/relocation/enlargement to meet the needs of the growing community

Why Do We Need A Neighbourhood Plan

A Neighbourhood Plan can be a powerful and effective tool in shaping where and how development takes place in our parish.

For example a Neighbourhood Plan can: -

•
Influence the design and character of development

•
Designate Local Green Spaces that are important to the area

•
Identify the provision of affordable housing

•
Earmark additional land for community facilities such as a new village hall

•
Justify additional infrastructure or facilities such as changing facilities on the playing field  in response to new development

Once in place, Neighbourhood Plans become part of the local development plan for the area, which means that the policies and proposals contained within them will be used in determining planning applications.

Approach

As a starting point your Parish Council has set up a small team of people from within the village who have the necessary skills and experience to identify the various elements needing considerations.  This team will have to ensure that the Neighbourhood Plan is aligned with the District’s Local Plan, a legal requirement, the work could be considered as outlined below: -

1.
Mendip’s Local plan, our existing Village Plan, the more recent housing questionnaire, and the draft design statement can provide background and a starting point for the work of the group.  

2.
The outcome of the NP group, as illustrated by other successfully completed Neighbourhood Plans can be very varied, however the feeling of the last meeting was a need to focus on what are the key issues that the community would want to supplement the MDC Local Plan. 

3.
One approach to work, given we have data from previous consultations, is to consider and agree what areas need supplementary policy to reflect local issues. 

4.
Data and evidence needed to support these policies areas will need to be collected and provide a background to policy development.  

5.
A draft policy for each of the key areas will then provide the basis for community consultation. 

6.
The consultation will encourage additional thoughts and ideas, and these maybe subject to further consultation, but hopefully will be specifically focused.

Initially the task has been divided into 6 areas of work: -

1.
Local Development

2.
Local Infrastructure

3.
Landscape

4.
Accessibility

5.
Pollution  or Environmental Protection

6.
Heritage Conservation 

A key element of preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan involves the community.  It was decided that initially the team should be kept comparatively small to ensure that it achieved and didn’t become a talking shop.  The initial team may not necessarily be the same as that which completes the task.

Initial membership of the forum comprises: -
2 Parish Councillors (Tony Shepherd and Sue Reece)

1 District and Parish Councillor (Ros Wyke)

7 Residents of the Parish (Clive Dennis; Brian Eades; Liz Hughes; Barry Lane; Tony Thompson; Tory Voakes)

Various members of the forum act as co-ordinators and will bring in other residents to assist with the various elements of the project.  Thankfully we already have a number of interested residents but soon we will be seeking others.

Q. A resident asked about the timescale for the Neighbourhood Plan?
A. Cllr Shepherd said that it would need a minimum of 18 months, but would hope to keep in step with the Mendip Local Plan Part 2 development.

9. Open Spaces in Westbury
Paul Bryan had been scheduled to speak on the Mendip Hills AONB, but had had to send his apologies owing to ill health.
Cllr Wyke spoke on the subject of Open Spaces in Westbury.

Mendip were consulting on Open Spaces of Local Significance as part of the Local Plan Pt 2.

Westbury was characterised by open spaces within the village, and ‘fingers’ of green spaces. This character is in contrast to the character of some neighbouring villages which are more densely built.
The existing open spaces in Westbury were discussed, along with the pros and cons of infill development, and the rate and size of possible developments.

The infrastructure needs of the village and wider community including schools and Doctors’ surgeries was discussed.

10. Q&A

The discussion concluded with the news that the County Council had passed a unanimous vote of support in principle for the Strawberry Line from Cheddar to wells and onwards, which was important as a step towards securing further support and funding. 
Signed………………………………………………..Dated…………………………………….
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